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CORRECTED DRAFT MINUTES

ANN ARBOR CITY PLANNING COMMISSION
REGULAR MEETING

7:00 p.m. – June 15, 2010

Time: 
Vice Chair Mahler called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Place:
Council Chamber, Second Floor, 100 North Fifth Avenue, Ann Arbor, Michigan.

________________________________________________________________________________________

ROLL CALL

________________________________________________________________________________________

Members Present:
Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods
Members Absent:
None
Arriving Members:
Bona
Staff Present:

Cheng, DiLeo, Rampson
________________________________________________________________________________________

INTRODUCTIONS

________________________________________________________________________________________

None.
________________________________________________________________________________________
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

________________________________________________________________________________________

a. Minutes of May 4, 2010.

Moved by Woods, seconded by Westphal, to approve the minutes.
Westphal asked that the last sentence of the last paragraph on page ten be changed to read as follows:  “He recalled a comment made about a “conservation district” and questioned whether there may be tools, aside from an historic district, to serve the needs of that neighborhood and the City as a whole.”

A vote to approve the minutes as revised showed:



YEAS:
Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABENT:
Bona

Motion carried.
________________________________________________________________________________________
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

________________________________________________________________________________________
Moved by Derezinski, seconded by Carlberg, to approve the agenda. 

A vote to approve the agenda showed:



YEAS:
Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods


NAYS:
None


ABSENT:
Bona
Motion carried.

_______________________________________________________________________________________
REPORTS FROM CITY ADMINISTRATION, CITY COUNCIL,

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT SERVICES, PLANNING COMMISSION

OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES, WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

________________________________________________________________________________________
Westphal reported that the Downtown Design Guidelines Task Force would be meeting on June 16, 2010 at 5:30 in the Sixth Floor Conference Room, City Hall.
Enter Bona.
________________________________________________________________________________________
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

________________________________________________________________________________________
Jim Mogenson, 3780 Greenbrier Boulevard, referenced a press release the Mayor sent in June 2006 regarding the new transportation approach, mobility in the 21st century.  He then provided a recap of mobility in the 20th century, such as the creation of Act 55 in 1963, which allowed creation of a transportation authority; creation of the AATA in 1968; a state law revision in 1969 which allowed the AATA to operate ten miles outside of the City, which then allowed inclusion of Ypsilanti; and passage of a millage in 1973 and enlargement of that millage in 1974 to include Ypsilanti.  He stated that things have more or less stayed the same through the 20th century, which he thought was amazing.
________________________________________________________________________________________
PUBLIC HEARINGS SCHEDULED FOR NEXT MEETING

________________________________________________________________________________________
Rampson announced that the ordinance amendments regarding area, height and placement standards would be scheduled for the July 8, 2010 meeting.
________________________________________________________________________________________
REGULAR BUSINESS

________________________________________________________________________________________
a.
Public Hearing and Action on 1943 Jackson Road Rezoning, 1.2 acres.  A City staff-initiated rezoning of this site from UNZ (Unzoned District) to R4C (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng explained the proposal.

Noting no speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Pratt, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 1943 Jackson Road Rezoning from UNZ (Unzoned) to R4C (Multiple-Family Dwelling District).
Moved by Pratt, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby approves the waiver of the requirement for an area plan.
A vote on the motions showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt,




Westphal, Woods


NAYS:
None
Motions carried unanimously.

b.
Public Hearing and Action on Big Shot Fireworks Special Exception Use and Plot Plan, 1.98 acres, 300 South Maple Road.  A request to allow the temporary sale/display of Class C fireworks, jerseys, novelties and seasonal items in a tent in the parking lot at 300 South Maple Road – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Cheng explained the proposal.

Noting no speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Derezinski, seconded by Woods, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission, after hearing all interested persons and reviewing all relevant information, finds the petition to substantially meet the standards in Chapter 55 (Zoning), Section 5:104 (Special Exceptions), and hereby approves the Big Shot Fireworks Special Exception Use for temporary outdoor sales of fireworks and seasonal items, subject to receiving a permit and inspection from the Fire Marshal each time the tent is erected.

Carlberg asked how signage for this activity would be handled.
Cheng stated that a temporary banner around the perimeter of the tent would be used.

Rudy Rodriquez, petitioner, described the banner as three feet wide and 20 feet long erected on poles about six inches off the ground.
Carlberg stated that she did not particularly care for fireworks, but she understood they were legal.  She was glad to hear that the petitioner has been operating in this location for three years without complaint.  She had no objection to this request.
Bona asked about the difference between Class A and B and Class C fireworks.
Rodriquez explained that Class A and B fireworks could be possessed and used by licensed professionals only.  There were different types of Class C fireworks, he said, noting that he only sold the Class C fireworks that were legal in Michigan, which were sparklers and fountains.  He could not sell bottle rockets, firecrackers or fireworks that propelled from the ground, he said.

Woods clarified that the permit would be valid for one year from the date of Fire Marshal approval.  She also asked if apparel would be sold.
Rodriquez said he was requesting a recurring permit so it would not be necessary to obtain this approval year after year.  He stated that if Michigan sports teams did well this year, he would also sell apparel.  He intended to leave the tent up for 30 days during the fireworks season and then erect the tent for the different sporting events.  

Woods asked if the Fire Marshal would be inspecting the tent.
Rodriquez replied yes, every time the tent was erected.  He said the Fire Marshal would be looking to make sure there were two clearly marked exits and that the tent was made out of fire retardant material.  He explained that he owned his tents and that they all had fire retardant built into the material.

Woods asked if there were age restrictions as far as who could sell fireworks.
Rodriquez replied that the State required someone to be 18 years of age to sell fireworks.  He had his own requirements, as well, he said, stating that all of his employees were trained.  He said they did not sell fireworks to young children, they carried liability insurance, and have not experienced any problems.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt,




Westphal, Woods


NAYS:
None
Motion carried unanimously.

c.
Public Hearing and Action on Zaragon Place 2 Site Plan, 0.32 acres, 500 East William Street (southeast corner of East William and Thompson Streets).  A proposal to construct a 140-story, 132,702-square foot mixed-use building (99 loft apartments and street level retail) with 40 at-grade or above-grade vehicle parking spaces and 50 bicycle spaces – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Rampson explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Tom Heywood, executive director of the State Street Area Association, stated that the board has unanimously endorsed this proposal and the vast majority of the neighborhood was overjoyed that this property would be developed as proposed.  He noted that this site was one of three sites that a study done by the University of Michigan said needed to be developed in order to rejuvenate the area.  He stated that this was a very attractive building and would be a good addition to the neighborhood, noting that the 200 plus residents would be a huge economic boost.  
Scott Bonney, of Neuman Smith, project designer for this proposal, explained that this would be a sister building to the existing Zaragon Place 1 building, using the same materials, with the only differences being the retail space using opaque windows and a thermal granite base for more detail at the bottom of the building being used.  He showed the different materials and further described the accent features and building design.  He stated that all bedrooms would have windows.  He believed this project was fully compliant with the D1/D2 zoning, the draft design guidelines, and the State Street overlay district.
Roger Hewitt, 1411 Harbrooke, a business owner in the State Street area for the past 25 years, strongly supported this proposal.  He believed it was clear that the only way for the downtown area to remain a viable attraction was to provide dense housing.  He said they have been pushing to have their customers living among them for years, stating that a vibrant, active urban area needed dense housing.

Ray Detter, representing the Downtown Area Citizens Advisory Council (CAC), stated that the CAC strongly supported this proposal.  He said they supported it because it was in an appropriate location, it complied with the Downtown Plan and the A2D2 zoning recommendations, it met the community’s expectations, it provided parking, and it was pedestrian friendly. This was a by-right project that requested no variances, he said.  He recognized that none of the units would be affordable and said the City would need to fulfill its commitment for that type of housing on other downtown sites.
Scott Betzoldt, of Midwestern Consulting, civil engineer for the project, discussed the site plan issues, stating that there were no setback requirements; no natural features on the site except for an 18-inch landmark tree that would be removed and mitigated; 40 spaces would be provided on the second and third floors; 40 Class A bicycle parking spaces would be provided on the third floor in a secured area; an easement existed on the south side of the property providing access to the rear entrance of Cottage Inn; and it met all D1 zoning district requirements.  He stated that other features included DDA streetscaping, sidewalk dining if desired by the retail tenant, installation of a storm water management system, and a fitness center for the residents.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Derezinski, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Zaragon Place 2 Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to addressing outstanding comments from the Systems Planning Unit and the Fire Marshal.

Derezinski stated that this was an impressive project, the first that tested the new D1 zoning district.  He believed Zaragon Place 1 has become a model of success, which was important in considering the design, materials and how this type of building worked with the streetscape.  He congratulated the petitioner on this project, saying he was particularly pleased about the public meeting that was held.  He said it was noteworthy in the sense of the very strong, affirmative stance taken by almost everyone present at the meeting.  He supported this project and the process it has followed.

Carlberg stated that other developments like this, such as State Street Lofts, have experienced a great deal of complaints about noise intruding into the apartments from other apartments.  She asked what the petitioner would be doing with this development to eliminate this problem.
Bonney stated that they reviewed the complaints after the Zaragon Place 1 building was completed and occupied and, as a result, they retrofitted the drop seals on the entrance doors to the suites and blew insulation between the walls of the bedrooms and living rooms.  These measures took care of this problem, he said.  With the new Zaragon Place 2 building, he said, they would do the same in addition to using more solid materials between the units and staggering the location of air ducts between the rooms so noise would not travel through them.
Carlberg said this was good to hear and suggested that this be outlined before it went to City Council and that it be provided to staff to have on hand the next time this situation came up.  She asked about the problem Zaragon Place 1 had with ice dripping from the roof in the winter.

Bonney stated that they modified the design of the cornice for this project to eliminate that situation.  He said the cornice would slope back toward the building, allowing all the moisture to be caught into a gutter system, thereby preventing dripping.  

Carlberg said it was good to learn from what has happened with the first building.  She asked the petitioner to explain why it was believed this would be a successful project, why Zaragon Place 1 was fully occupied, and how students wanting to bring cars would be handled.

Bonney stated that one of the keys to the building’s success was that it offered an alternative to the other housing opportunities in town, such as dormitories, apartments, and others.  The alternative would include higher quality, loft-like spaces with an industrial design and high-end materials, all things that made a difference to students, he said.  He also noted that this was a superb location.  With regard to students and cars, he said, they were trying to match exactly what was prescribed by the D1 zoning district.  He stated that most of the people who live here would not own cars, as they preferred to walk.  He noted that there would be a significant amount of bicycle parking.
Carlberg asked how many tenants used other parking structures in the area.
Liza Lax, building manager for Zaragon Place 1, stated that there were about ten people on the waiting list for parking spaces within the building.  She said they provide assistance to the tenants who desire parking, such as referring them to the nearby municipal parking lots and recommending an off-campus housing website containing parking opportunities.
Carlberg stated that the tree design for the DDA’s streetscaping has not included trees on the north sides of buildings because there was not enough sunlight.  She asked about the trees that were proposed on the north side of this new building and how they would grow.
Betzoldt stated that the trees that have been selected for the north side of the building did not require high amounts of light.

Mahler asked about the storm water detention plans.
Betzoldt stated that the storm water being detained would mainly be roof drainage, so it would be quite clean.  He explained it would be routed through the building since the building footprint consumed almost the entire site.  It would go to underground storage tanks at the entry to the second and third parking levels, he said, with gravity then discharging the water out to the public street and into storm sewer.  He said the water would be metered according to Washtenaw County guidelines.  

Mahler asked what the grade was of the ingress/egress parking ramp.
Betzoldt said the grade of the ramp, which was 16 feet wide, would be about nine percent, which was very similar to that of the Zaragon Place 1 building.  
Mahler thought the 681.5 percent floor area ratio (FAR) was quite high, even with the premiums, but his concern was far outweighed by the different elements of this proposal, such as a very desirable parking arrangement, a high density project, the creation of jobs, and LEED certification.  It did not go unnoticed, he said, that the high density of this project was proposed without opposition.  He also noted that writing the LEED certification into the development agreement was commendable.  He had no serious objections to this project.
Woods asked about the concern raised by the Fire Department about the name of the building being the same as the first Zaragon Place.  She stated that names sometimes could sound so similar and no one would want fire response personnel to go to the wrong building.

Betzoldt agreed that it could be confusing.  Typically, he said, the address was given when making an emergency call, which would not be confused with the address of the first Zaragon Place.  He noted that there were eight to ten McDonald’s restaurants in Ann Arbor, as well as multiple Kroger grocery stores and Cottage Inn restaurants, so this would be no different than that.

Woods stated that she would not vote against the project because of this concern, but referenced a fire that took place in the recent past that involved confusion about an address/name of street in which a life was lost.  This situation worked until it did not work, she said.

Betzoldt suggested that it would be important to educate the residents and managers to insure clarity on this development’s address.
Woods asked if trees were going to be planted along the south side of the building.
Bonney replied no, as there was only room in that location for loading and unloading.  This was a cross access easement, he said.  He noted that there were existing trees along the property line adjacent to the University’s parking lot, which would remain.
Woods asked where the dumpsters would be located.
Bonney stated that trash compactors and multiple containers for recycling would be located in specified areas on each floor.
Woods confirmed that bicycle parking would be located on the third floor.
Bonney replied that this was correct.  He said the 40 Class A parking spaces would be located in a secured area on the third floor.  He stated that they have found that students do not mind using the elevators to transport their bikes, adding that the vehicles ramps would be too steep to safely ride a bicycle.

Woods asked if the windows on the parking levels were open.
Bonney said yes, they were open.  If it were to snow, he said, a small amount of snow would enter the parking levels and then melt, just as any other parking structure in town.  The windows to the bicycle parking area were not open, he said, so that space would be protected from the weather.  

Pratt agreed with Commissioner Derezinski’s comments, stating that this was an attractive building with the amount of glass used on the façade, giving it a contemporary look.  He asked if the windows in the apartment units would be operable.
Bonney replied that all of the living rooms and bedrooms would have operable windows.

Pratt said it appeared that the retail space along the street level was recessed.
Bonney said this was correct.  He stated that the D1 ordinance and the draft design guidelines contained a provision that allowed a sidewalk 12 feet in width to be widened 80 percent of the façade, which resulted in an additional four feet of sidewalk width for this building.  They wanted to have the option for enhanced outdoor dining, he said, and to create a bit of a protected area with the recessed entrances.  He stated that this would also permit them to create architectural interest as recommended by the draft design guidelines, allowing them to provide some transparency.  He pointed out that the sidewalks would not be wider than what was allowed by ordinance.

Westphal appreciated the fact that the draft design guidelines were taken into account.  He wondered about the reasoning behind not continuing the cornice on the remainder of the north, south and east facades.

Bonney stated that the large sunscreen feature was only beneficial on the south and west sides of the building, so it made sense to orient it toward Thompson Street.  This design provided some variety, he said, and made it more purposeful, keeping some of the sides more simple and the emphasis on the street side, rather than wrapping the cornice all the way around the building.

Westphal stated that even though it was different, he thought the theory was that there should be a defining element that went all the way around the top of the building.

Bonney stated that there was a change of material on the east side at the top where the penthouse was located, but that it was only perceivable from a distance because it was set back a bit.  He stated that the building was U-shaped, rather than a large square, which had to do with their decision to give the building a slight change in character.

Westphal appreciated the transparency on the first floor facades.  He expressed concern about the perspective from the corner and, while it would be a great space for diners, he said the diners would be staring at a blank wall.  He asked if that space needed to be solid.
Bonney replied yes, but showed all the glass areas that would provide views to the outside from the lobby.

Westphal was fine with outdoor dining, but was concerned about the aesthetics of that particular area.  He was not sure if it was the signage or the recessed design, but it did not remind him of a strong retail/restaurant feature.  

Bonney said it was possible this might be enhanced with a tenant who wanted some kind of canopy and said they preferred waiting until they knew who the tenant was going to be in order to offer flexibility.

Westphal stated that with regard to the tenant of the retail space, he hoped it would not be a bank.  He thought this was a great project and that it would be a real enhancement to the neighborhood.

Briggs agreed with the comments made about this being a good project.  She asked what the petitioner would have done if the 40 parking spaces were not required.

Bonney stated that the parking was not required until the 400 percent FAR was exceeded, so the 40 required spaces came into play when they increased the FAR.  He said they believed 40 spaces were the correct amount given their experience with projects of this size and density.  If the project were located on the edge of the downtown district without as much public parking nearby, they would likely have reconsidered the amount of parking to provide.
Briggs said it was found at the Zaragon Place 1 building that tenants either took their bicycles to their apartments or parked them on the street.  She wondered how many bicycle parking spaces were provided at Zaragon Place 1.
Bonney stated that the bicycle parking for Zaragon Place 1 was located in the lower level and people were less inclined to go below to store their bikes.  He stated that the elevators in the new building were large, making it more convenient for tenants to take their bikes to the parking on the second and third floors.  He also noted that ten spaces were provided out front for visitors.

Briggs suspected tenants were taking their bikes to their apartments because of convenience or security.  She encouraged the petitioner to look into making the bicycle parking spaces as secure as possible.  It seemed to her that 40 was a low number for the approximately 200 residents for this building and wondered if there was the ability to create more space for bike parking.
Bonney replied that there was additional space if it turned out there should be more bike parking.

Giannola echoed the other comments made this evening, stating that she thought this was a wonderful project.  She asked about the view from the east side of the building.

Bonney showed the eastern elevation, where Cottage Inn and the Maynard House were located, and indicated where the windows in the apartments would be located.
Bona agreed with just about all of the comments expressed this evening.  With regard to the address of the building and the potential confusion with the building name, she thought the most difficult to find would be an address that matched the name of the building.  She stated that the retail use would have a large sign, so it would not matter if the address was on Thompson or William, but she thought one address for the building was a reasonable request.  She thought the alley easement that was behind Cottage Inn was very important and, if the small parking lot at the rear ever disappeared, she suggested the alley be continued to provide access to the other buildings.  She appreciated Commission’s concern about the sidewalk, but noted that the sidewalks in this particular area tended to be too narrow and she understood what the petitioner was trying to do by increasing the width to 16 feet.  She supported it more in this location than in others.  With regard to the top of the building, she did not believe the intent of the draft design guidelines had been met.  She said the placement of the cornice and the penthouse gave the impression that half of the building was doing something different, like there was a heavy bottom that had not been finished.  She stated that none of the penthouses looked like a rooftop; rather, she said, they looked like mechanical rooms.  As this project headed to City Council, she recommended that the petitioner address the top of the building relative to the intent of the design guidelines.

Derezinski asked about the petitioner’s timetable.
Bonney said it was their intent to start construction as soon as possible, likely in the fall, adding that construction would take 18 to 24 months.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt,




Westphal, Woods


NAYS:
None
Motion carried unanimously.

d. Resolution for Joint Commission Coordination Toward a Sustainable Ann Arbor.

Moved by Westphal, seconded by Carlberg, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby approves the following resolution:

Whereas, the Chairs of the City Planning Commission, Environmental Commission and Energy Commission met six times between December 2009 and April 2010 to discuss the benefits of and options for their respective commissions working more closely together toward a sustainable Ann Arbor.

Whereas, the City Planning Commission, Environmental Commission, and Energy Commission (including four City Council members) had a joint working session on April 13, 2010 to discuss possible interest in working together toward a sustainable Ann Arbor. There was support for facilitating joint input on significant policy issues, providing citizens and the commissions with practical recommendations toward a sustainable Ann Arbor, and to continue exploring a broad discussion on sustainability including the University of Michigan and neighboring municipalities.

Whereas, the City Planning Commission adopted a master plan for the City on May 18, 2010 including a resolve to “explore incorporating sustainability elements into the Master Plan, in coordination with the Energy Commission and Environmental Commission.”

Whereas, the City Planning Commission adopted its Work Program for 2010/2011 on June 1, 2010 including a new Citizen Outreach Committee.

Resolved, the City Planning Commission will seek input from the Environmental Commission and Energy Commission regarding policy recommendations for Master Plan updates, planning studies and zoning ordinance revisions, at the discretion of the Planning Commission chair, which promote a broader view of sustainability.

Resolved, the City Planning Commission will request participation by a representative from the Environmental Commission and the Energy Commission in the Citizen Outreach Committee’s efforts to broaden the community-wide discussion of planning.

Resolved, the City Planning Commission Chair will be available to meet periodically, as deemed necessary, with the Chair of the Environmental Commission and the Chair of the Energy Commission to discuss progress on joint commission coordination toward a sustainable Ann Arbor and to consider this coordination with other City commissions, the University of Michigan’s sustainability representatives and other regional representatives.

Resolved, the City Planning Commission representative on the Environmental Commission will keep each commission updated on policy recommendations being considered by the other commission.

Resolved, the City Planning Commission requests a supporting resolution for joint coordination toward a sustainable Ann Arbor by the Environmental Commission and Energy Commission.

Derezinski said he had the same concerns with this resolution as when it was first discussed at a working session, with regard to additional steps involving zoning ordinance revisions.  He recalled a strong intention by Commission to remove the phrase regarding zoning ordinance revisions because of concerns such as possibly creating something that could be used at a later time to attack a decision.  He was not against the concept of sustainability, but he was unable to support this resolution because of his concerns.
Carlberg was not troubled with this concern, as she did not view the Resolved clause containing the zoning ordinance revisions as mandatory, but as allowing an opportunity for discussion.  She said it did not set any timeframes or require a particular response other than input which could be done in a conversation.

Mahler agreed with Commissioner Derezinski to the extent that adding a process that was not mandated by law was troubling.  He stated that the phrase “at the discretion of the Planning Commission chair” provided flexibility and pointed out that the language requiring contribution was removed.  He believed the way the resolution was written allowed the Planning Commission to move forward as deemed necessary regardless of whether input was provided, because the effort was made to seek the input.  While his first preference was that the language be removed, he believed it had been written in a way that allowed him to be comfortable with approving it.
Westphal said he previously shared the same concern and had tried to picture a situation where it might be destructive in the future.  If the intention was for the Chair to seek input and the input was not given, he said, that was the only situation he could see where the process was not being followed.  He asked staff if a resolution like this could be brought to bear in a legal sense, or if it was something that Commission did not need to be concerned about.
Rampson stated that she was unable to provide legal advice.  Her sense was that staff would use this as direction from Commission to approach the commissions listed in the resolution on various initiatives.  She believed there was nothing here that would obligate a future Planning Commission, as the Commission could vote to rescind it.
Westphal stated that this resolution was intended to create a methodological part of the process, which he believed was necessary.  He thought there was enough flexibility in the resolution so it would workable.

Woods understood that more communication was desired, but she was not sure this was the way to go.  She asked if there were any examples of a previous project where Commission would have employed this resolution and sought input from the Environmental and Energy Commissions.

Pratt noted that the floodplain ordinance was reviewed with the Environmental Commission.

Rampson stated that another example was the A2D2 process when green premiums were being discussed and staff was trying to get a sense of the best method to use.  At the staff level, she said, they approached the Environmental and Energy Commissions for feedback and, in the end, it was decided that LEED certification was the best tool to use, based on the feedback received.
Briggs did not have concerns with the current wording of the resolution.  She appreciated the intent, stating that she supported reaching out to those commissions to discuss sustainability and to think more broadly in the Planning Commission’s discussions after receiving feedback from those who may have more knowledge.  She thought it was important to have something built in that encouraged this outreach.

Bona stated that relative to defining sustainability, she had recently read several books from professionals who are having a hard time defining sustainability, so she believed it would be pointless for Commission to try and do that.  However, she hoped Commission would have the discussion about it more and more as input from the Environmental and Energy Commissions and others was provided.  For environmental, energy and sustainability reasons, she said, she has always been pro density for previously developed locations, but she never knew when to stop.  Her first reaction would be “why only ten stories.”  She questioned whether it might be for political reasons because that was the height neighborhood opposition would allow, or was it because it was the right density.  She said an article was shared with her about what sustainable buildings in the Midwest would be, which was five stories.  The reason, she said, was because that size building could generate the exact amount of renewable energy from the roof and ground, without needing more.  If a building were ten stories, it would need a renewable energy source from elsewhere, she said.  This started to frame the issue of height, which she believed was one of the biggest challenges this group has always had, and she would like to have a more intelligent conversation than just watching the political winds.  She stated that this was what she was thinking about when getting the other two commissions involved: a better thought-out discussion because there would be more information.  She appreciated the concerns expressed but said it was not her intent to create a process, only encourage cross-learning.  She thought conversations with the public would be so much more fulfilling when they were planning based on smart energy and smart environmental thinking.
A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
Derezinski
Motion carried.

________________________________________________________________________________________
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

________________________________________________________________________________________
Jim Mogenson, 3780 Greenbrier Boulevard, continued speaking about transportation and the model for mobility in the 20th century.  He spoke about the fact that it was mostly low income people who were using public transportation and that there were a couple of programs that paid bus fares.  One was if someone were low income and the other was if someone were associated with the downtown or the University of Michigan.  .  He expressed concern about converting an old transportation system, which was for the residents who lived in the urban area, to a system that encouraged people who lived in sprawl.  If people did not have the connection with the downtown or the UM and thereby did not fall under that program for public transportation, he said, more cars would be purchased and driven to town.
________________________________________________________________________________________
COMMISSION PROPOSED BUSINESS

________________________________________________________________________________________
None.
________________________________________________________________________________________
ADJOURNMENT

________________________________________________________________________________________
Bona declared the meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.

                                                                    

______________________________________                                                                                Wendy L. Rampson, Planning Manager


Kirk Westphal, Secretary

Planning and Development Services
Prepared by Laurie Foondle
Community Services Area
